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TO:   Greg Byres, Deputy Director for Transportation/State Engineer  

Audra Merrick, Assistant Director, Infrastructure Delivery and Operations  
Robert J. Samour, Assistant Director, APDM and Major Projects  
Matt Moul, Deputy Division Director, Infrastructure Delivery  
Barry Crockett, Deputy Division Director, Contracts & Clearances  
James Windsor, Deputy Division Director, Operations  
Iqbal Hossain, Deputy Division Director, Multi-Modal Planning 
Brad Burgess, Transportation Systems Management & Operstions 
Paula Gibson, Chief Right-of-Way Agent, Right-of-Way Group  
Stephen O’Brien, Senior Transportation Manager, Project Management Group  
Randy Everett, Senior Division Administrator, Central District  
Florentina Samartinean, Senior Division Administrator, BECO 
Lisa Pounds, Administrator, Office Continuous Improvement 
David Eberhart, Bridge Group Manager  
Paul O’Brien, Environmental Planning Group Manager  
Victoria Murphy, Senior Division Administrator, Audits  
District Engineers  
Assistant District Engineers  
Resident Engineers  
FHWA 

FROM:   William P. Fay, State Construction Engineer 

DATE:   February 19, 2025 

 

Buying Food, Catering, or Lunch for Construction or Partnering 
Meetings 

Purpose 
To clarify what ADOT staff should do to comply with travel or food policy at in person construction 
or partnering meetings. 
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Background 
ADOT has policies and procedures in place to allow for reasonable food costs at some in 
person meetings but contractors, restaurants, good natured third parties or host sites either 
have difficulty complying with those policies or don’t know about them leading to confusion. 
 

Process 
The following processes have not changed: 
● ADOT and the contractor each participate in 50% (i.e. split) of food costs for 
authorized meetings such as partnering meetings up to the current limit found in ADOA travel 
policies. 
● Individual participants are not expected to contribute or pay for food brought in to the 
meeting. 
 
The following processes are clarified: 
● Any party or partner participating in the meeting may agree to pay more than 50% or 
their proportional amount of the cost of the food brought to the meeting.  
● ADOTs policy remains that it will not exceed reimbursement of more than 50% of the 
cost of the food or the defined rate in the travel policy to the contractor that provides the food.  
● Contractors may voluntarily elect to pay more than 50% of food costs if/when food 
costs exceed what is allowed in the travel reimbursement policy and is a reasonable cost. 
There is no requirement for either party to pay more than 50%. 
● When a party elects to pay more than 50% the participants in the meeting should be 
unaffected and food provided to all. 
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